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REGULAR BLAINE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING – 03/11/14


UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

March 11, 2014
The Blaine Planning Commission met in the City Hall Chambers on Tuesday, March 11, 2014.  Chair Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

ROLL CALL OF THE 2012/2013 PLANNING COMMISSION
Members Present:
Commission Members: Bergstrom, Goracke, King, Lahti, York and Chair Ouellette

Members Absent:
Commission Member Radtke
******************************************************************************

Staff Present:
Lori Johnson, Associate Planner 

Dan Schluender, Assistant City Engineer

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes from February 11, 2014 would be reviewed and approved by the Planning Commission in April.
OLD BUSINESS

None.

2013/2014 PLANNING COMMISSION ADJOURNS SINE DIE
Motion by Commissioner Goracke to adjourn the 2013/2014 Planning Commission Sine Die.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Bergstrom.  The motion passed 6-0.  

Chair Ouellette adjourned the 2013/2014 Planning Commission Sine Die to complete the Oath of Office at 7:03 p.m.

OATH OF OFFICE
The Oath of Office was administered by the City Clerk to Chair Joe Ouellette, Commissioner Al Goracke, Commissioner Janice Bergstrom, and Commissioner Terri Homan. 
RESUME MEETING
Chair Ouellette reconvened the meeting at 7:09 p.m.

ROLL CALL OF THE 2013/2014 PLANNING COMMISSION
Members Present:
Commission Members: Bergstrom, Goracke, Homan, King, Lahti, York and Chair Ouellette

Members Absent:
None.

NEW BUSINESS

Item 4.1 – Case File No. 14-0008 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:
a.) Rezoning for a portion of the property from R-2 (Two Family) to R-1 (Single Family).

b.) Preliminary Plat approval to subdivide 2.39 acres into six (6) lots to be known as Madelyn Cove.  The existing multi-family home will remain and five (5) new single family lots would be created.

KAYAK REMODELING AND REDEVELOPMENT, 8845 BALTIMORE STREET NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0008 was opened at 7:14 p.m.  
Chair Ouellette noted a letter received from Mike and Lori Moran regarding this planning case.

Lori Moran, 8835 Baltimore Street NE, explained she lived directly adjacent to the proposed lot, and has for the past 29 years.  She had concerns with privacy and questioned if the fence on the south property line would remain in place.
Terry Buchanan of Kayak Remodeling and Redevelopment stated the fence on the south property line would remain in place, however, it could be reduced in length.    He indicated he would work to save as many trees as possible.

The public hearing was closed at 7:18 p.m.

Commissioner Goracke asked if the applicant understood he was responsible for planting three trees on each lot.  
Mr. Buchanan understood and would meet this City requirement.  

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0008A the Rezoning of Lots 2-6, Madelyn Cove, to R-1 (Single Family) based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0008A:

1.   
The rezoning is required because single family homes, rather than duplexes, are proposed to be constructed on these lots.  
2.      
The rezoning is consistent with the other single family lots in the surrounding neighborhood.  
Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0008B the Preliminary Plat to subdivide 2.39 acres into six (6) lots to be known as Madelyn Cove based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0008B:

1.      
Park dedication will be required for the 5 new lots being proposed within Madelyn Cove. Please note the developer does not need to pay park dedication for the Lot 1 as it is an existing structure that has already paid this fee.  The City's current park dedication rate for single family lots is $3,094 per unit.  A total park dedication fee of $15,470 would become due prior to final plat mylars being released to the developer for recording at Anoka County.
2.      
Most of the site's 59 trees will be removed as part of site grading. Based on the City's tree preservation requirements 15 of those will need to be replaced. This should be accomplished by planting three (3) overstory trees per lot (Lots 2-6).
3.      
Developer to obtain all required permits from Minnesota Department of Transportation prior to any site work.
4.      
Developer to obtain a permit from Coon Creek Watershed District prior to any site work.
 

5.      
Standard WAC (Water Access) and SAC (Sewer Access) fees will be due with each home constructed.
6.      
Execution and recording of a Development Agreement outlining the developer responsibilities for grading and development of the property.
Motion seconded by Commissioner King.  The motion passed 7-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the April 3, 2014 City Council meeting.

Item 4.2 – Case File No. 14-0007 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting a conditional use permit to install a 109 foot monopole cell tower on the Blaine High School property.
VERIZON WIRELESS, 12555 UNIVERISTY AVENUE NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0007 was opened at 7:23 p.m.  As no one wished to appear, the public hearing was closed at 7:23 p.m.

Chair Ouellette indicated this pole would be nicely screened by a large grove of oak trees.
Motion by Commissioner Bergstrom to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0007 based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0007:

1.      
Applicant to obtain a building permit for slab, equipment installation, and tower construction.
2.      
Location of proposed facility to be constructed as outlined in the attached site plan.
3.      
The design of the tower to be monopole as stated and shown in the application.
4.      
The facility must be capable of at least one co-locate with another user.
5.      
All trees 8 inches and larger that are removed must be replaced on the site.  A landscape plan must be submitted with this information.
Motion seconded by Commissioner York.  The motion passed 7-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the April 3, 2014 City Council meeting.

Item 4.3 – Case File No. 14-0002 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:
a.) Comprehensive land use amendment for a portion of the project from CC (Community Commercial) to HDR (High Density Residential).

b.) Rezoning for a portion of the project from B-2 (Community Commercial) to DF (Development Flex).

c.) Preliminary plat approval to subdivide 6.97 acres into three (3) lots to be known as Emberwood Apartments Addition.

d.) Conditional use permit to allow for construction of a three (3) building apartment complex of up to 141 units (in three (3) different phases for each lot) in a DF (Development Flex) zoning district, and to allow shared accesses between lots.

KASON, INC., 126TH AVNEUE/CENTRAL AVENUE NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Lori Johnson, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0002 was opened at 7:34 p.m.  
Chair Ouellette noted letters received from Megan and Kevin Howard, Kristin Rootes, Mark Elvester, Laura and Jerry Peck, Tri Cho, and Long Pham for the record.
Jesse Ronning, 12941 Pierce Street NE, expressed concern with how home values for the properties surrounding would be impacted.  In addition, he anticipated that crime in the area would increase.

Chris Katke, 1348 127th Lane NE, asked if any traffic impact studies were completed.  She indicated traffic was already an issue given the two 90 degree turns.   She questioned how Johnsville Elementary would be impacted by the influx of additional students from the proposed 140+ apartment units.  She expressed concern with the noise that would be generated from the construction of the apartment units.  Her final concern was that her property value would be decreased by the apartment complex.  She recommended the property be developed into townhome units instead.
Kristin Roots, 12724 Lincoln Street NE, noted she sent an email with her concerns to the City.  Her major issue with the proposed development was how traffic would be adversely impacted.  She recommended the access points to the new development be changed to increase safety.  
The public hearing was closed at 7:44 p.m.

Commissioner King requested further information on the Coon Creek permit issue.
Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender reported the watershed tabled action on this matter at their last meeting.  For this reason, the project could not move forward to the City Council, until several items were resolved.  

Commissioner York asked what portion of the property would be rezoned.

Associate Planner, Lori Johnson noted the northeast corner of the parcel would be rezoned from B-2 (Community Commercial) to DF (Development Flex).

Chair Ouellette questioned why this project would be phased, given the fact that Blaine was not an emerging community.  
Commissioner Goracke agreed and requested comment from the developer.

Mike Kaeding, a representative for the developer, explained Kason was looking to create a great development for its future tenants while also bearing in mind the future rental prices per unit.  He reiterated that the development meets City Code and that staff’s concerns were with aesthetics.  He discussed the wall variations and building materials that were proposed for the apartment buildings.  He explained his company was a small family owned business and had successfully completed phased projects in the past.  The goal was not to rush through the buildings, but to complete each without concern.

Commissioner Bergstrom expressed concern with how the developer would address Condition 16 as recommended by staff.  She wanted to be ensured that this complex would match the interior quality found in other apartments within the City of Blaine.

Mr. Kaeding appreciated this point and explained market research has been completed to ensure that an apartment product would be provided to meet the needs and wants of future renters.  He then discussed the quality of the building materials that would be used in the apartment units.

Commissioner Goracke questioned the price point for these apartments.

Mr. Kaeding reviewed the apartment rental rates and noted the development would have walking trails and a playground.  He anticipated that the rental rates would be average when compared to units in the north metro.

Commissioner York asked what amenities the development would have to attract families.  

Mr. Kaeding reported pools and hot tubs were not always successful.  He explained the complex would have a game room, walking trails, and a playground to allow for connections with other renters.  He indicated the complex would also have underground heated parking, a fitness room, tanning bed, massage area, community room, business center and additional storage space.

Commissioner Bergstrom inquired where the children within the development would play.  She stated in order for children to be healthy, they needed space to play.

Mr. Kaeding reported the development would have a playground, but this was accidentally left off the plans.

Commissioner Lahti questioned how many units Kason had in Forest Lake.

Mr. Kaeding noted his company had 10 buildings and 210 units in Forest Lake.  

Commissioner Goracke inquired how long the phased project would take to complete.

Mr. Kaeding anticipated that each building would take approximately one year to complete.   

Commissioner Homan asked if each building would have separate amenities or if they would be centrally located.

Mr. Kaeding indicated each building would have a community room and the amenities discussed.  However, the middle building may have a larger community room to allow for larger gatherings.

Commissioner King found the access point off 126th to be quite dangerous.  He asked if staff had considered how this complex would impact the school district.

Associate Planner, Lori Johnson stated the city communicates land use decisions with the school district and the school district understands that this parcel was zoned for high density residential.  

Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender commented the south access point along 126th allowed for direct access into the underground parking lot.  He reported that traffic along this roadway would be monitored by the City.

Commissioner Bergstrom understood the traffic concerns for this area and asked if a traffic signal was a possibility.  

Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender explained that the site had three access points, which would dilute the traffic to and from the parcel.  He estimated that the building would generate 800-1,000 trips a day after fully completed, which was on the low end for volume. 

Chair Ouellette recommended the project be completed as a single building instead of three separate units.  The additional space would allow for an improved playground and/or pool.  He did not support the project as presented.

Commissioner Bergstrom asked if the City had any statistics relating to apartment units and increased crime rates.

Planner III, Lori Johnson stated this would be difficult to answer given the age and rental rates of the apartment units in Blaine.  
Case 14-0002A:

Motion by Commissioner York to recommend denial of Planning Case 14-0002A the Comprehensive Land Use Amendment for a portion of the project from CC (Community Commercial) to HDR (High Density Residential). The Planning Commission did not provide rationale for denial.
Case 14-0002B:

Motion by Commissioner York to recommend denial of Planning Case 14-0002B the Rezoning for a portion from B-2 (Community Commercial) to DF (Development Flex). The Planning Commission did not provide rationale for denial.
Case 14-0002C:
Motion by Commissioner York to recommend denial of Planning Case 14-0002C to Subdivide 6.97 acres into three (3) lots to be known as Emberwood Apartments Addition. The Planning Commission did not provide rationale for denial.
Case 14-0002D:

Motion by Commissioner York to recommend denial of Planning Case 14-0002D the Conditional Use Permit to allow for construction of a three (3) building apartment complex of up to 141 units (in three (3) different phases for each lot) in a DF (Development Flex) zoning district. The Planning Commission did not provide rationale for denial.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Goracke.  The motion passed 7-0.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to adjourn the Regular Planning Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Bergstrom.  The motion passed 7-0.  Adjournment time was 8:11 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

